
Alan Wilson
Attorney General

August 29, 2016

The Honorable Jeffrey Bradley, Member
South Carolina House of Representatives
P.O. Box 22300

Hilton Head Island, SC 29925

Dear Representative Bradley:

You have sought our opinion "regarding SC Code §§ 9-1-1550, 9-1-1815, 9-1-1970, 9-1-
1980 et seq." You note that "[t]hese state statutes identify the criteria to be met before state
employees are allowed to participate in the South Carolina retirement system. These sections
also contain formulas for determining the amount vested state retirement plan participants will
receive at their retirement." By way of background, you further state:

While statutes generally do not create contracts, the South Carolina Supreme Court,
in Lavman v. State, found that language contained in SC Code Ann. § 9-1-2210
constituted a contract for certain Teacher and Employee Retirement Incentive [TERI]
program participants.

With this holding in mind, it appears that the State Retirement System for many years
had in place automatic cost of living adjustrnents [COLAs] for retirement plan
beneficiaries, under SC Code Ann. § 9-1-1810. This code section was repealed in
2012. Passed in 1969, it required the Retirement System to annually add COLAs to
retirees' monthly checks. In our research, we have not found any other statute passed
since 2012 that either modified or replaced this repealed statute. Also, we are not
aware of any continued practice by the Retirement System to award automatic
COLAs to state retirees each year, other than the 1% or $500 cap in allowance
adjustments for current retirees, as set forth in the newer SC Code Ann. § 9-1-1815
that was enacted in 2012.

In your September 16, 2014 opinion letter to Rep. James E. Smith, you found
statutory savings clauses enacted by the legislature exist "...only as a matter of
legislative grace."

The General Assembly, as empowered by SC Const. Art. Ill, § 1 et seq., will be
reviewing the South Carolina Retirement System to ensure that current state
employees will receive retirement benefit payments when they retire. In light of
constitutional authority granted to the General Assembly, prior decisions by our
1 Supreme Court, your prior opinion letter to Rep. Smith dated September 16. 2014,
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